MINUTES OF MEETING OF HEMINGBROUGH PARISH COUNCIL HELD AT HEMINGBROUGH METHODIST CHAPEL ON THURSDAY 20TH APRIL 2017 
17/050 PRESENT: - Councillor L Carstairs, R Chilvers, F Davidson, R Drew, G Harrison, 
R Procter, J Sedman, L Stebbings, J Strelczenie and K Terry.

District Councillor K Arthur and J Deans
Eight members of the public were also present 
The Chairman advised of the resignation of Councillor E Kinsella and the Parish Council thanked him for all his hard work on behalf of the Parish Council and the village.
17/051 PUBLIC FORUM:- 
Two members of the public spoke about the possibility of allotments in the village and the Chairman advised that the Parish Council have looked into this previously but unfortunately the Parish Council do not own any land that would be suitable for allotments.
A resident spoke about an overgrown tree in the Cloisters which is encroaching onto the roof of adjoining properties.

Mrs Susan Sellers requested that when the contractor cuts the grass in the graveyard it is also picked up and the Chairman agreed to speak to the contractor regarding this. 
17/052 POLICE REPORT:-
A report listing the recent Ringmaster notifications received by the clerk was distributed.
17/053 LISTEN TO REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS:- 
District Councillor J Deans advised that Selby District Council have undergone a restructuring process in the Planning Services which has resulted in a £52,000 saving since September 2016 due to efficient working and increased planning fees.
Councillor Deans also spoke about Selby District Councils “Better Together” Initiative.  

17/054 APOLOGIES: - County Councillor M Jordan 

17/055 DECLARATION OF INTEREST/DISPENSATION REQUESTS:- 
a) Councillors L Carstairs, F Davidson and R Procter declared an Other Interest in Item (17/060g) Hall for Hemingbrough due to being a member of the Hall for Hemingbrough Group.

b) Councillor G Harrison declared a Non-Registerable Interest in Item (17/060a) Registration and License Update / Village Greens due to being a member of Hemingbrough Hagg Lane Green Conservation Group.
c) Councillor J Strelczenie declared an Other Interest in Item (17/068a) Correspondence Received due to being a member of the Parish of Hemingbrough Historical/Heritage Society and a Non-Registerable Interest in Item (17/068b) Correspondence Received as the correspondence was sent by a family member.
d) Councillor K Terry declared a Non-Registerable Interest in Item (17/065a No.1) Planning Applications Received as he currently farms the field.

e) Councillor L Stebbings declared an Other Interest in Item (17/068a) Correspondence Received due to being a member of the Parish of Hemingbrough Historical/Heritage Society.

17/056 CHAIRMAN’S OPENING REMARKS:-
The Chairman advised that it had been a very busy few weeks with a number of issues raised which are on the agenda for discussion.
17/057 CLERKS REPORT:- 
The clerk gave an update on the Selby District Council dog bin/litter bin order and the concerns raised regarding cows on the riverbank. 

17/058 CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:-

The Minutes of the Meeting held on Thursday 16th March 2017 were proposed by Councillor R Procter, seconded by Councillor L Carstairs and agreed with a show of hands. RESOLVED
17/059 DISCUSS AND CONSIDER THE FUTURE OF NO.4 HEMINGBROUGH BUS SERVICE (MONDAY TO FRIDAY 14.30PM)

The Chairman advised that the mid-week 14:30 bus from Selby has been cancelled as Arriva did not have a bus to use due to North Yorkshire County Council tender losses. NYCC have since awarded Arriva another school service so they now have a bus available but unfortunately Arriva had already deregistered the service and could not re-register it in time to put the service back on. It is hoped that this can be resolved during their next registration and that the bus can be re-instated as soon as possible.

The Chairman thanked County Councillor Mike Jordan for his assistance. 
17/060 TO RECEIVE INFORMATION ON THE FOLLOWING ON-GOING ISSUES AND DECIDE FURTHER ACTION WHERE NECESSARY:-
a) Registration and License Update/Village Greens
The clerk advised that the revised paperwork had been sent back to Elmhirst Parker to forward onto Land Registry.
b) Water Lane Pond
The Chairman advised that 460 wildflower plants had been collected from Mires Beck Nursery and thanked Councillors L Carstairs, E Kinsella, R Procter and L Stebbings for their assistance in planting them.
c) Oldways

The Chairman advised that 400 trees have been planted but unfortunately a large number of the protective covers have been removed. It was also noted that the footpaths have been cut out ready for mulch to be put down and 20kg of short growing grass seed has been scattered. The Chairman also reported that during excavations a large amount of rubbish was brought to the surface which has now been covered over.
Gated Footpaths

Councillor R Chilvers suggested that a barrier is put above the entrance to the footpath to prevent horses from riding along it.

It was agreed that the Chairman would obtain a quote for this to be discussed further at a future meeting.
Grass Cutting
The Chairman advised that George Fillingham had quoted an additional £40 to cut the grass on the Oldways as part of the grass cutting contract which was proposed by Councillor R Drew, seconded by Councillor L Stebbings and agreed with one abstention. 
Wildflower/Grass Seeds

The Chairman advised that the Parish of Hemingbrough Historical/Heritage Society (PHHHS) has previously purchased short growing grass seed from Woodhead Seeds and has also enquired about purchasing wildflower seeds.

It was proposed by Councillor L Carstairs, seconded by Councillor F Davidson and agreed with one abstention that the Parish Council would purchase one bag of grass seed and three tubs of wildflower seeds to be scattered in the Oldways.
Letter of support for funding

The Chairman advised that the PHHHS has previously applied to the Heritage Lottery for funding which unfortunately was unsuccessful so they are currently looking at other sources of funding.
The Chairman asked for a letter of support from the Parish Council for the work that the group are doing in the Oldways and this was proposed by Councillor L Stebbings, seconded by Councillor F Davidson and agreed with one abstention.
d) Landing Lane Footpath
The Chairman reported that George Fillingham had opened up a number of small area’s to investigate the surface underneath which appears to be just rubble and that he had quoted £1500 - £2000 to open up the entire length. The Parish Council discussed the history of the footpath and the difficulties for residents using Landing Lane which is a public highway.
It was agreed that the clerk would contact Highways and ask them to clear and reinstate the footpath.

e) Speeding on School Road/Update on 20’s Plenty Campaign
The Chairman reported that he had been quoted £100 for 75 A4 20’s Plenty signs and advised that the high cost is due to this being the first print run of A4. It was noted that if more Parish/Town Councils agree to purchase A4 signs then this will reduce the cost of the signs so enquiries are still ongoing.
f) Land on St Marys Avenue registered to the Parish Council
Councillor F Davidson advised that enquiries are still ongoing with neighbouring properties and it was noted that George Fillingham has planted two fruit trees in the wildlife corner.
g) Hall for Hemingbrough
Councillor R Procter advised that a Public Meeting will be held in May and it was agreed that this item would be removed from the agenda as a standing item.
h) Maintenance of Hull Road Footpath

The Chairman advised that he had spoken to George Fillingham with regards to maintaining the footpath from the Memorial Garden to Brackenholme and that he had recommended three sprays per year to keep the footpath clear at £50 per spray.
Councillor R Chilvers suggested that the Parish Council obtain a letter from Highways giving the Parish Council permission for the contractor to spray the footpath and the Chairman agreed to speak to NYCC Highways regarding this.
17/061 PROPOSED PUBLIC SEAT NEAR MILL LANE/KELLY LANE JUNCTION:-

Councillor R Chilvers advised that a resident had requested a public seat facing towards Barmby Ferry.

Councillor R Drew raised concern regarding the state of the area during the Winter months and it was agreed that this would be deferred until the outcome of the planning application for Mill Lane is known. 
17/062 PROCEDURE FOR INCLUSION OF ITEMS OF BUSINESS TO BE TRANSACTED AT PARISH COUNCIL MEETINGS:-

The Chairman reiterated the procedure for Councillors to put forward items for the agenda and it was noted that the clerk had circulated the procedure as outlined by the Yorkshire Local Councils Association to all members.  
17/063 GRASS CUTTING CONTRACT:-

Councillor F Davidson advised that he had received complaints regarding the grass not being picked up and queried if this was part of the grass cutting contract. The Chairman agreed that he would check the current contract and it was agreed that this would be put on the May agenda for further discussion.
17/064 COMMON RIGHTS/PARISH COUNCIL TRUSTEES:-

In light of paperwork recently discovered Councillor R Chilvers proposed that members of the Parish Council go to the bank and enquire about the whereabouts of the wayleaves money.
Following a discussion it was proposed by Councillor F Davidson, seconded by R Drew and unanimously agreed that the Parish Council would give a letter of authority for Councillors R Chilvers and K Terry to make further enquiries on behalf of the Parish Council.
17/065 PLANNING:-

a) Applications Received ex Selby District Council:
The Chairman closed the meeting to allow a member of the public present to speak about the application and then re-opened the meeting.

1. (2016/1513/OUTM) Outline application with all matters reserved for the erection of up to 25 dwellings at Street Record, Mill Lane, Hemingbrough. Strongly Object
1) This site is outside the development limits and Mill Lane is an area which is used by dog walkers, cyclists and families for recreation and should not be considered for development.
2) A number of alternative sites within the development limits have already been identified as suitable for development. 

3) Concern regarding the existing traffic problems throughout the village which would be greatly exacerbated particularly on Main Street, Mill Lane and St Marys Avenue which are all access routes to the proposed site.

The Parish Council asked District Councillor K Arthur to request that the application is determined by the Planning Committee.
2. (2017/0371/TPO) Proposed side reduction by 2 metres to 1 No.Beech tree covered by TPO 18/1987 at Beech Tree House, School Road, Hemingbrough. Object
1) The Parish Council object as no tree surgeons report has been provided and this should be compulsory before any decision is made. 

3. (2017/0357/TPO) Proposed felling of 1 No.Oak tree covered by TPO 5/1999 at 16 The Cloisters, Hemingbrough. No Objections
b) Note planning permission refused for: NIL
c) Note planning permission granted for:

1. (2017/0136/CPE) Application for a Lawful Development Certificate for the existing use of a second garage extension at 9 Villa Way, Hemingbrough.

d) Note planning permission withdrawn for: NIL 

17/066 FINANCE:-
a) The following payments were agreed (to be paid by BACS):-
1. Mrs J Leighton-Eshelby 
          




£ As Agreed

2. Parochial Church Council (Tree Felling Contribution)

£ 200.00







b) Note receipt of income, as listed below:- NIL
c) Discuss and Consider donation request received from the Big Lunch Team
The Chairman read out the request received and advised that unfortunately the donation request received was outside the Parish Councils donation policy.
The Parish Council discussed the request and it was agreed that although the Parish Council fully support the Big Lunch Team they would not be able to grant a donation as it was outside the current donation policy and could set a precedent for the future.
17/067 HEAR REPORTS FROM COMMITTEE REPRESENTATIVES:-
Councillor R Chilvers gave an overview of the recent Plasmor Liaison Meeting.

Forthcoming meetings
Eastern Community Engagement Forum Partnership Board Meeting -  Wednesday 26th April 2017.
Drax Power – Wednesday 26th April

Yorkshire Local Councils Association – Wednesday 14th June
17/068 CORRESPONDENCE:-
a) Parish of Hemingbrough Historical Heritage Society – Receipt of letter regarding future of the Memorial Garden was noted.
Councillor R Procter advised that he would fully support the Parish Council taking over the Memorial Garden as this was always the intention once it was completed but requested that the Parish Council are informed of all the costs and that the PHHHS check all the conditions relating to the site, Chairman to establish all the costs and report back at the May meeting.
The Chairman answered a query raised by Councillor G Harrison concerning the current position regarding the tanks under the site.

It was proposed by Councillor F Davidson, seconded by Councillor J Sedman and agreed with one abstention that the Parish Council would take over the site and cover any costs incurred with regards to the transfer of ownership. It was also agreed that the Parish of Hemingbrough/Heritage Society would continue to maintain the Memorial Garden along with the Parish Council and would continue to organise and run the Christmas Carol Service and the Remembrance Service.
b) Resident – Receipt of letter regarding recent dog attacks was noted and it was agreed that the clerk would report the incident to the police.
17/069 MATTERS FOR THE CLERKS ATTENTION AND ITEMS FOR NEXT MONTHS AGENDA:-
● Consider donating the Parish Council Noticeboard currently sited in the churchyard to the Church
Councillors are elected on behalf of everyone on the Register of Electors; therefore matters discussed, proposed and voted on, become the majority view and are not necessarily individual councillor’s views.
Parishioners may view previous minutes, by giving prior notice to the Clerk.

(Ring 630077 for appointment), or look on the Parish Council website.
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